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One More Hurdle ... 
By Char Jokerst 

Imagine you, your spouse, your child, or your neighbor are having an emergency that 

requires advanced medical procedures. Time is of the essence, and response time for an 

ambulance in our area is 25 minutes to one hour. While our fire department is only 15 minutes 

away from most patient contact, we currently have only the most basic life support capabilities 

and are not able to administer crucial life saving interventions and medications known 

worldwide as "ALS," or Advanced Life Support. 

But we are getting closer. In February of this year our Fire Chief, Brandi Dudek, completed a 

grueling course of study and internship and was awarded a certificate for her AEMT, or 

Advanced Emergency Medical Technician license. This March, she passed her National Exam 
Chief Brandi and Mike Dudek 

and is now a nationally recognized NRAEMT, which was the final hurdle to gaining her local AEMT licensure. There remains one 

more "minor" hurdle before our fire department can offer these new ALS skills to you. 

Before we delve into this final hurdle, let's acknowledge Brandi Dudek's huge accomplishment: The AEMT course included 80 

hours of classroom time, 80 hours of internship in an ambulance and in the ER, 15 actual ALS patient contacts (that is administering 

ALS medications to a real patient under the supervision of a paramedic), a written exam, a demonstration of skills exam, and finally 

the National Exam. This intense course of study occupied Brandi's "free time" from early last fall, through the holidays, and into 

February of 2018. The class was held in Downieville, where 11 other students from Sierra City, Downieville, Pike, and Alleghany 

were led through their studies by Frank Lang, Nurse Practitioner, of Downieville. Brandi has been an EMT since 2010 and the 

Camptonville Volunteer Fire Department (CVFD) Fire Chief since 2013. 

Chief Dudek's new license allows her to administer multiple life saving measures to adults, children, and infants. She may 

administer medications intravenously, via syringe, and orally. The list of medications will include saline (for resuscitation in multiple 

types of emergencies), dextrose and Glucagon (for diabetic emergencies), Narcan (for opioid overdoses), bronchodilators (for 

asthma and difficulty breathing), nitroglycerin (for heart attacks), epinephrine (for allergic reactions) and activated charcoal (for 

neutralizing some poisons). But, as noted above, there remains one final hurdle before any of these skills can be brought to bear 

in Camptonville ... 

The CVFD has been a licensed provider of Basic Life Support medical services for many years, and CVFD's firefighters and EMTs 

rely on this licensure to administer emergency medical services here in Camptonville. In order for Brandi to be allowed to use 

these new AEMT skills, the CVFD will need to be licensed as an ALS provider by the Sierra Sacramento Valley (SSV) medical 

authority. Gaining this license will require the completion of several tons of paperwork, hiring (or perhaps in our case 

"volunteering") a program coordinator, establishing a Medical Director (under whose authority Brandi would work), and finally, 

keeping all of these ducks in a row year after year. Brandi herself will be required to complete 86 hours of Continuing Education 

credits every two years, up from the 24 hours required of an EMT. 

Chief Dudek is currently catching her breath after five months of daily study, but has already started on the work of gaining an 

ALS license for the CVFD. Lucky for us, our VFD neighbors in North San Juan have recently completed this feat and have offered 

Brandi with members of the Camptonville Volunteer Fire Department 

their support and assistance. Nonetheless, the coming hurdles remain 

mostly unknown, and getting this task done and keeping the license 

active in the years to come will consume many resources and years of 

time. It behooves all us to acknowledge Chief Dudek's commitment and 

passion and to lend her our support. It's one thing being a volunteer Fire 

Chief. It's another thing when you add on the role of EMT. It's quite 

another when you take on the role of an ALS-capable AEMT, and 

probably too much when you ask this same person to manage the entire 

program. The CVFD needs EMTs and desperately needs dedicated 

administrative support, and, as always, a little more funding. 
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From the Editor 
- Janie Kesselman 

I returned from Sacramento this 

afternoon a little more hopeful for 

the future, thanks to the roaring sea 

of thousands of creative, passionate 

youth I witnessed flowing toward 

the steps of the Capitol. Their signs 

projected clear messages of grief, condemnation, and action 

in the face of recent gun violence in several schools across 

the country. The March For Our Lives on March 24th was an 

effort entirely organized by youth, and attended by over a 

million people around the world! 

Hard for me to tie this into a local angle; let's just say I'm 

betting there will never be a direct connection between the 

tragic reasons for the March and our supportive local 

community, due to the quality education and services 

Camptonville provides its own! So mote it be! 

Photo - Janie Kesselman 

On another 

note, there is so 

much to celebrate 

this spring in the 

Foothills, from 

Earth Day events 

and the Burgee 

Dave's Fundraiser, 

to the gorgeous 

blossoming of 

purple redbuds 

and white 

dogwoods, to 

getting our hands 

into the dirt in our 

own gardens, to splashing in puddles with the little ones after 

April showers ... May we all revel in the "flowers that bloom in 

the Spring," tra-la ! 

Celebrate Earth Day! Sunday, April 22nd 
By Diana Pasquini, San Juan Ridge Family Resource Center 

On Sunday, April 22nd, from 1- 9pm, the San Juan Ridge 

Family Resource Center (FRC) will host the 3rd annual Earth 

Day Celebration at our beautiful Oak Tree Campus, 18847 

Oak Tree Road, North San Juan. Our Earth Day event will be a 

joyous day of fun and frolic to celebrate life, as well as being 

a fundraiser for children's summer camps. 

There will be Native American drumming and song, music, 

food, vendors, children's games and activities, a raffle, bake 

sale, "International Celebrity" fashion show, and more. This 

gathering is a celebration of the great beauty and diversity of 

life that is all around us. 

The first Earth Day was conceived of as a day focused on 

education about environmental issues. 48 years later, it has 

grown into a global phenomenon. More than one billion 

people now rally, plant trees, pick up garbage, make 

speeches, and engage in a diverse range of activities as they 

rededicate themselves to the task of caring for our planet! 

We humans are not separate from the planet we inhabit. 

It doesn't matter if you consider global warming to be a hoax 

or a fact, or if you believe that you reside on a disc or a 

sphere. What does 

matter is that you 

are here now, and 

a part of, not apart 

from, Planet Earth. 

For information 

on being a vendor or 

volunteering, please 

call the NSJ Family 

Resource Center at 

292-3174, or go to 

sjrfrc@nevco.org. 

See you on 

EARTH DAY! 
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Burgee's currently closedfor
repairs. See description below of
upcoming Fundraiser this month!

"What is beautiful is good and

who is good will soon

also be beautiful."

Sappho - Fragments: 1 01

The Kind that Lasts 
By Yakshi Vadeboncoeur 

Children arrive in our (often already 

crowded, busy, stressful) lives without instruction manuals, 

without filters, and without fully operational auto-controls. 

We adults arrive at parenthood without instincts, without 

previous experience (or sometimes with negative 

experience), and often ourselves without fully operational 

auto-pilot - children bearing children. Through much of early 

evolutionary history and simpler social eras, that was, in fact, 

the norm. It's amazing the species has lasted this long! But so 

far we have, and our social arrangements for continuing to 

do so have gotten pretty complex. Both childhood and old 

age have gotten prolonged, and the transitions between life 

stages have become less clearly marked. 

So, how does this dream called "becoming human" get 

fully realized? Well, part of the answer lies in the dream or 

goal itself. Becoming human is a process, and we live it 

together. We make each other the child and parent we are to 

become, and by extension the family, community, and world 

we are to be part of. A world of responsibility! A world of 

freedom and opportunity! 

Plan to spend quality time in the present moment that 

every child dwells in . You will come to know them and 

yourself. Spend time in the presence of those in your 

community who've experienced this process before. Take a 

parenting class - this is not instinctual; there are wise guides; 

and some methods are more likely than others to help you 

reach your long-term goals. When over-stressed or tired, take 

time outs - these are for the adult as well as the child. Keep 

your sense of humor well exercised. It is one of our most fully 

human and humanizing attributes. 

Remember that filter mentioned earlier that children 

come without? This lack can be an endless source of laughter 

and a great teacher, as well. It can help us see ourselves and 

the social world we live in much more clearly, both the part 

we like and the part we might want to change. 

Whether you laugh out loud or in your heart of hearts, 

teach children tact and kindness by being kind. It's the only 

"kind" that lasts. 

Historical Society to Meet - April 15 
By Rochelle Bell 

Join the Camptonville Historical Society at our meeting on 

Sunday, April 15th, 2pm, at the Community Center. Open to 
anyone with an interest in the history of the area. Keep up 
with our latest plans. Share your ideas. Refreshments 
provided. See you there! 

Annual Cemetery Clean-Up April 22 ... 
Rescheduled Once Again! 
By Rochelle Bell 

The annual cemetery clean up will be held on Earth Day, 

Sunday, April 22nd, at 10am. Join the Camptonville Historical 
Society in sprucing up the historic town cemetery. Bring 

gloves, rakes, etc. Refreshments provided. 

The 
Work Hard, ?la9 Hard €,, t Hea~ 

Food & S irits 

530-288-3301 
1$315 c:,-eland Ave. Camplonville 

"Rise from the Ashes" April 7 - 8 
Come on down to Burgee Dave's at the Mayo, 15315 

Cleveland Avenue, for a rollicking two-day event that has 
something for everyone, and will benefit the rebuilding of 
this Camptonville landmark after a fire ravaged it last fall. 

Here's an inkling of what will be happening there: 

*Saturday, April 7th: 

2 - 5pm: Live Music 5 - 7pm: Live Wrestling 

7 - 8:30pm: Paranormal Group Presentations 

8:30 - 10:30pm: Ghost Tour! 

*Sunday, April 8th: 

10am - 5pm: Good Music, Good Food, and Good Company 

For more information or to donate, see the Facebook 

event page: facebook.com/events/409969386110012/?ti=icl 
and crowdfunding site: http://www.gofundme.com/462gn7c 

530-288-3222 

Ca ptonville 95922 
rror.ganics@gmail.com 

ORGANICS 
Supply 

Jessi Mullins 
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St. Patrick's Day Fundraiser 
By Barbara Ramirez and Camptonville Community Partnership (CCP) 

It was definitely a good time had by all, as Camptonville Community Partnership held its sixth annual corned 

beef and cabbage dinner with all the fixin's, followed by our slightly-famous dessert auction. So many folks 

deserve a huge thank you! First is the community who came to this event rain, snow, or shine. On Saturday, 

that's how the morning started out. It snowed heavily as CCP's staff, Board, and volunteers decorated, set up, and prepared the 

dinner. Then lo and behold: the sun shone-eth by the time 4 o'clock rolled around and dinner was served to the earliest arrivals, 

who were also treated to a cheer from the St. Pat's Day Youth Spirit Team, led by Mandalin Rogers! 

Cathy points to a lucky dessert bidder 

CCP wishes to thank SPD Market for donating produce and Grocery Outlet, which supplied us with a $15-off coupon. Special big 

thank you goes out to CCP Board member Barbara Ramirez for event coordination, 1,2,3 Grow instructor (and so much more) 

Yakshi Vadeboncoeur for coordinating the desserts and bakers, volunteer Sidonie Christian for her amazing efforts in the kitchen 

from cooking to clean-up, and everyone else who helped to prepare and clean up for 

the event. Thank you! 

About 45 people showed their support by donating a few dollars for a scrumptious 

dinner. More than one person commented that the corn beef was excellent. Before we 

knew it, it was dessert auction time! This is the creme de la creme (pun intended) of 

this fundraising event. Eighteen people donated their baking talents to provide 39 

delicious, delectable desserts for auction. There were cookies, cakes, pies, and even 

fruit pizza. The dessert auctioneer, 

Cathy LeBlanc, CCP's Executive 

Director, rewed up the crowd to 

begin the wild and sometimes 

frantic bidding! 

-'-

Yummy! Photos - Rod Bondurant 

CCP thanks everyone who donated their hard earned money to Camptonville 

Community Partnership. The funds will be used in a variety of ways that 

reinforce our ongoing efforts to support the community. 

Whether it's for the Resource Center, 1,2,3 Grow, youth 

activity stipends, or to help with general operating 

expenses, CCP appreciates every dollar! 

Camptonville Community Center Contact Information: 
Community Center Phone (new!) : 288-5016 

Director and Rentals -- Cathy Balan : 434-3309, or suncat@me.com 

Events and Programs : www.camptonvillecommunitycenter.org/events-and-programs 
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Spring at the Community Center 
By Cathy Balan, Director 

The St. Patty's Day dinner presented by 

Camptonville Community Partnership was a great success. 

The aromatic smell of delicious corned beef and cabbage 

wafted through the room as smiling community members 

indulged and socialized with Irish glee. 

As I write in March, we still have the Easter Egg 

Hunt/Breakfast and Alam Khan concert to experience. I'll 

report in May on those events and also on the progress of 

the Community Center renovations. 

*Saturday, April 28th, 7:30pm, Sri Moonshine Music 

Series presents: The Three Generations Trio 

The second concert of this series features Terry Riley on 

synthesizer, piano, and Indian influenced vocals together 

with son Gyan Riley on guitar and Tracy Silverman on electric 

violin, for an immersive and meditative performance. 

Tickets ($25/$20 for CCC members) may be purchased in 

Grass Valley at BriarPatch Food Co-op or online at: 

brownpapertickets.com/event/3348732 

*Saturday, May 5th, 6:30pm, Family Friendly Cinco De 

Mayo Celebration 

World Beatnix is an original music dance band with a 

unique blend of musical styles, from Afro-beat to Egyptian to 

Cajun Bayou. Michael DiMartino, a band member, currently 

conducts drum workshops with the students at Camptonville 

School. 

There will be a performance by the kids from 6:30 - 7pm, a 

community drum circle at 7, and World Beatnix "takes the 

stage" at 8. Dinner treats available from Fatty's Foods. 

Tickets are $10 at the door. 

*Coffee @ the Center continues on Saturdays from 10am 

- noon. It's a treat to see friends, enjoy a cup of java, and 

delight in the fresh baked goods made by neighbors. Please 

come and join in the fun! 

Plant Sale and Flea Market - May 19 
By Jesse Golden and Carolyn Mumm 

This May we'll have a new location for the annual Plant 

Sale and Flea Market - check your May Courier for details 

and watch for flyers around town. 

Wherever you find us from 9:30am - 2:30pm on Saturday, 

May 19th, we expect to have a profusion of vegetable and 

flower starts, plus all kinds of great flea market bargains! 

We're hoping for participation from lots of Camptonville 

gardeners, residents and organizations. For information, 

"3 Generations" Will Wow You - April 28! 
By John Deaderick 

World-renowned composer and keyboard master Terry Riley is 

joined onstage by his virtuoso son Gyan Riley on guitar(s) and "the 

Jimi Hendrix of the electric violin," Tracy Silverman. All are 

returning to Camptonville after various world tours and recording 

dates. You can count on being wowed by Terry's jazz stylings and 

his trademark swirling pulses. Gyan Riley, local son made good, 

returns from his New York home to play with dad and their pal 

Tracy, who hails from Nashville. 

Silverman plays a six-stringed 

electric fiddle of his own design with 

an elaborate array of effects pedals 

at his feet to produce an 

astonishingly diverse range of 

sounds. These three frequently 

collaborate, as much as their busy 

schedules will allow anyway, and 

trade licks with astonishing technical 

brilliance and genuine feeling. All 

these genre-defying musicians are Gyan Riley, Tracy Silverman, Terry Riley 

adept at jazz, rock, raga, and their own unique blend of styles that 

defy categorization. 

Each has new recordings out in the world: Tracy and Terry have 

released on Naxos "The Palmian Chord Ryddle," a concerto Terry 

wrote for Tracy. Gyan's growing discography now includes the 

album "Sprig" on National Sawdust. Gyan plays with extraordinary 

depth joined with supreme skill. 

This is an event not to be missed! With luck, maybe the three 

can be cajoled into reprising "The Camptonville Strut" as an encore! 

Tickets available at BriarPatch Food Co-op or online at: 

brown pa pertickets.com/ event/3348732 

2018 TERRY RILEY 
• ,;. :.: ..:. PRESENTS 

11111111111•1i1rn1~ 001~11,~- ,1111 
s,;tv,1.0ONSHINE 
...A'lusic SERIES 

Camptonville Performing Arts 

MARCH 31 
ALAM KHAN 
The young, brilliant doyen of the 
Sarode in the lineage of Ali Akbar Khan 

APRIL 28 
TERRY RILEY, GYAN RILEY 

& TRACY SILVERMAN 
Compositions & improvisations 

through a World Music lens 

JUNE 2 
VAN-ANH VANESSA VO 
Eclectic Vietnamese Zither (dan Tranh), 
Monochord (dan Bau) & 
Bamboo Xylophone (dan T'rung) Artist 

AllpfflOl'mariees!Jl 7:30pm I 0oo's opeo t, 6:30pm 

c_ 
1?:,u/farrfs 1?:,ar 

General Manager 

(530) 692-3200 

www.bullardsbar.com 

PO Box 480 
Dobbins, CA 95935 

CAMPTONVILLE PERFORMING ARTS CENTER 
please email calendarcville@gmail.com or call 925-297-5375.•••mmlll!IIIIIBlll••L ___________ _J 
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Dear Neighbors: 
A Letter to the Community 
By Camptonville Volunteer Fire Dept. Firefighters 

As most of you know, the house behind the 

school burned down on Thursday, February 22nd. Because it 

was early evening and in the middle of town, many of you were 

around to watch the progression of the incident and may have 

some questions about how things developed. 

Camptonville School's security cameras provide an accurate 

timeline for the events that took place. At 7:30pm, obvious 

flames are suddenly visible upstairs in the north side of the 

second story. At 7:36pm, a resident is seen leaving the house 

and shortly after another resident is seen attempting to 

extinguish the fire with a garden hose with no effect. Less 

than two minutes later, brave neighbors are seen leading the 

residents safely away from the building. 

At 7:41pm the Emergency Command Center in Grass Valley 

receives its first report of the fire and begins dispatching the 

appropriate agencies. Our dispatch pagers sound at 7:42pm, 

almost 13 minutes after the first active flames are visible 

outside of the building. 

7:47pm, Chief Brandi Dudek arrives at the scene on Spring 

Street and determines that the house cannot be saved because 

of the extreme fire conditions. Knowing that other agencies are 

on their way, she correctly directs Camptonville's responding 

engine to approach through the school and be better 

positioned to implement the national protocol to protect 

public infrastructure first, then private property, and then 

natural resources. 

Our engine arrives at 7:53pm and connects to the hydrant 

on Cleveland Avenue, pulls into the school grounds, and is 

putting water on the most critical areas by 7:55pm. We are 

thankful for the help we received from the Forest Service 

and North San Juan and Pike volunteer fire departments that 

helped us contain the fire to one property. Thanks also to 

those of you who called 911, moved cars to keep the road 

open, checked on and helped the distraught residents, and 

even pulled hose. 

To anyone who would insult us, attempt to intimidate, and 

even make personal threats while we volunteer to protect your 

property, you should know that although that is unacceptable, 

we will continue to train and prepare and be available to help 

any of our neighbors and their families when an emergency 

arises. We encourage anyone else to consider volunteering 

their time as well. 

Thank you, 

Your Firefighters. 

Cemetery 

Wendy Tinnel 

2 77-6737 

2 88-3303 

Di.strict Sec.-etary 
Pam Wilcox 
288-3676 

CA1\1PTONVILLE 
COlVILVIUNITY 

SERVICES 
DISTRICT 

·w.,,,,._,,_i\,__'ater P laut Mauager 
Mark Jokent 

2 88-9320 
D istrict Agent 

Tedd Sapp 
288-3328 

Emergencies Dial 911 
Lest.,~~233.692 Oct. 26, l SllO 

New Search and Rescue Equipment for 
Yuba County Mounted Sheriff's Posse 
By DeDe Cordell, Communications Manager, YCWA ~ 

The Yuba County Mounted Sheriff's Posse will be 

able to enhance its search and rescue capability in Yuba 

County's mountainous regions and waterways with the help 

of a grant from Yuba County Water Agency (YWCA). The 

$5,000 grant, approved by YCWA as a part of the Bill Shaw 

Rescue Equipment and Training Grant Program, will help the 

Sheriff's Posse buy contemporary, multi-unit waterproof 

medical first aid packs for use when searching near 

waterways and during wet conditions. It will also pay for 

upgrades to volunteers' first-aid packs. 

"The Mounted Sheriff's Posse provides valuable first-aid 

services to some of the most remote areas in Yuba County, 

including YCWA's New Bullards Bar Reservoir and New 

Colgate Powerhouse," said YCWA Chairman Brent Hastey. 

"We are so grateful for their quick emergency response 

capability, and are happy to help them do it even better with 

this new equipment." 

This is the first agency to benefit from YCWA's Grant 

Program, created in January 2018. These grants are designed 

for first responder agencies in Yuba County. Grant funding 

requests must be connected to YCWA's missions of flood risk 

reduction, water supply reliability, hydropower generation, 

groundwater management, fisheries enhancement and 

recreation in and around New Bullards Bar. 

'Iinnel 
Professional Quality Work 

Affordable Rates• free Estimates 
.Interior f Exterior 

Residential / Commercial 
Deck Resroration 

CSL # 873151 
lnsu~d 

Danief Tinnel 
(530) 277-3564 
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Monkey Mind - Earth Health 
By Jesse Golden 
The monkey mind is o term sometimes used by the Buddha to 
describe the agitated, easily distracted, and incessantly moving 
behavior of ordinary human consciousness. As an ordinary human 
afflicted with monkey mind, I offer these thoughts for April. 

As we celebrate Earth Day and the coming of spring, let's 

ask the question: how's the Earth doing? Here in the Sierra 

foothills, we've seen disturbing signs regarding Earth's 

health, including drought, record forest fires, extreme 

heatwaves, and massive numbers of tree deaths. 

What's to be done? The climate crisis may be a non-starter 

on the national agenda, but cities and states are stepping 

forward to create solutions. The top priority should clearly be 

drastic reduction in the use of oil and coal. Fossil fuel use is 
identified1 as the largest global source of carbon dioxide gas, 

which makes up a whopping 65% of greenhouse gas 

emissions. So the most direct path to both reducing 

greenhouse gases and improving public health - with air 

quality ranked as the leading environmental threat to public 

health2 - is to move away from oil and coal and turn toward 

non-polluting alternatives. 

Camptonville's service district and school will be looking at 

steps we can take locally to reduce fossil fuel use. Nevada 

City, Truckee, South Lake Tahoe, and hundreds of cities 

nationwide will be doing the same. 
Come enjoy a family-oriented Earth Day on Sunday, April 

22 at the San Juan Ridge Family Resource Center in North San 
Juan and look for information booths for more on how we 
can protect and enjoy our foothill home and our planet! 
Comments? Post them on Facebook on the Monkey-Mind-the-column page. 

1 "Global Emissions by Gas," www.epa.gov 
2 Global metrics for 2018 are published by the Environmental Performance Index, 

epi.envirocenter.yale.edu 

etland G0 ~ ~.,.fl, ~-> 
p ) 
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Focusing on organic gardening; 
awiendwients and supplies, organic soils like 

Verwiicrop bulk and bagged, Foxfarwi 
Roots Organics, and Black 4old, 

gardening tools, irrigation supplies, 
greenhouse covers, and pest contol. 

29435 HWY 49, NSJ CA 530-292-9000 
www. sweetlandgm. com 

FREE Well Assessment Program 
By Linda Rose 

Have you ever thought about having your well assessed? 

Well, you may want to consider applying for a FREE well 

assessment. That's what I did after seeing a small article 

about the opportunity offered by Rural Community 

Assistance Corporation (RCAC) in Nevada County's The Union 

newspaper. The RCAC Individual Well Program provides a 

free well assessment for eligible private well owners that 

includes an inspection for potential well vulnerabilities, 

potential contamination sources in close proximity to the 

well, and an inspection to make sure the well was 

constructed properly according to well construction 

standards. Well owners are also provided with education and 

resources to ensure their drinking water source remains safe 

and reliable. 

After the inspection and well assessment is conducted, a 

detailed report is provided to the owner with 

recommendations of possible needed repairs and water 

treatment options, which are discussed at the time of the 

assessment. A Well Owners Resources Package is provided as 

a continuous learning resource. And, if follow up technical 

assistance is needed, they are there to help. 

I found the one-hour assessment and inspection to be 

very informative and educational. I look forward to the 

report, which will list any recommended actions in order of 

importance. 

For more information about RCAC, check out their 

website at www.rcac.org. To apply for a well assessment, 

click on the link to the Individual Well Program. RCAC has 

also scheduled a Private Well and Septic Systems 

Maintenance Workshop at the Madelyn Helling Library in 

Nevada City on April 6th, 9am - noon. I personally want to 

attend this workshop to learn what I need to do to ensure 

that my septic system and quality of my water source are, 

and remain, safe, reliable, and functional. 

d!sh ooNADAMs 
AUTHORIZED RETAILER AN TEN NA 5 A TE LL ITE 5 ERV I ( E 5 

Since 1979 

································-Don Adams Satellite Antenna • 
• 155 Joerschke Dr. Grass Valley, CA 95945 • 

(530) 274-3709 • 

• ¥ .. ~ .. ,. + .•¥-.• . " ~, •-~, • •~; • ... ,;ii 
-,•, ... _ :c· , , .. 11', .. 11' ,, .. , , ... , , ... • , ... '"' '""",, 

I - ~ ''" ' lou , (>"< '"" C-• r l•¥• (0401 ( .. all 

• • 
Voted Best of the Best • 
2005-2016 • 

• 
Please call for any technical problems, questions, or : 

• • • • • • • • • ~~m!"!n~s ."~Y •ti~;· ;3t;7.4~:o! • • • • • • • •• 
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“In the spring, I have counted 136 different

kinds of weather inside of 24 hours.”

- MarkTwain -

PAGE 8

New Column from the North Yuba Naturalist blog -- A Rare Northern Goshawk! 
By Katie O'Hara, northyubanaturalist.blogspot.com 

This week I found a beautiful, dead, adult male Northern Goshawk in the woods. I found it face down, spread-eagled on the 

ground, at the base of a large Douglas Fir tree. Its neck was broken, and its beak was slightly cracked. It was large and weighty. I 

took tons of photos. The feathers were so finely detailed -- such beauty! These beautiful birds are uncommon and few in number in 

our area. I was sad that he had died. I feel so privileged to have been able to study and photograph him. 

Northern Goshawks have a wingspan of 41", a body length of 21", and weigh about two pounds. They are the largest and most 

powerful of North American accipiters. Accipiters are hawks that are distinguished by short, broad wings and relatively long legs, 

adapted for fast flight in forests. Usually they rely on stealth and lightning quick strikes to catch their prey. If detected by their prey, 

they can chase them at tremendous speed through the forest, using their tail as a rudder! They hunt for birds, mammals, reptiles, 

and insects in the forest and forest clearings. They will attack while in flight, from a perch, or on the ground. They catch their prey 

with their feet. 

Photo - Katie O'Hara 

Their preferred nesting habitat is mature old-growth forests, 

with a 60% closed canopy, and in close proximity to a creek, 

pond, or lake. Nesting begins in February or March. A large stick 

nest is built, mainly by the female, on the largest, lowest 

branches of a mature conifer. The nest is approximately 3'-4' 

long, 1.6'-2.2' wide, and 2' tall. The interior cup is lined with 

leaves and strips of bark, and is 9" long and 3" wide. The Cornell 

Lab of Ornithology states, "Northern Goshawk pairs build and 

maintain up to eight alternate nests within their nesting area. 

Even with options available, they may use the same nest year 

after year, or may switch to a new nest after a brood fails. Pairs 

may add fresh conifer needles to the nest during breeding. 

Aromatic chemicals (terpenes) in the needles may act as a 

natural insecticide and fungicide." Surprisingly, Northern 

Goshawks do not mate for life! 
·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-•-·""I. 

Sierra Solar Systems 
Your Team For: 

Solar • Hotwater • Wind • Micro-Hydro 

1 (s3o> 213-03031 

563 Idaho Maryland Road • Grass Valley, CA 95945 
www.sierrasolar.com 

• System Design 
• Equipment 
• Service & 

Repair 
• Parts 

Your Solar 
Provider 
Since 1980 

Hosea & Aron are ready 
to answer your questions 

I 

I 

I 

' / i I 

·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-·-· 
Spring in the Yuba River Ranger District 
By lzaya Lewis, USFS Customer Service Rep. 

Don't let these snow and rainstorms fool you -

spring has sprung! The first day of spring was March 20th 

and it's time to gear up for another year of fun in the sun. 

On April 15th Bullards Bar Recreation area will be open for 

hiking, horseback riding, mountain biking, and camping. To 

reserve a campsite at Bullards Bar, call Emerald Cove Marina 

at 530-692-3200 or go to their website: bullardsbar.com. 

Also opening up this month are the Fiddle Creek Ridge Trails, 

Halls Ranch, and the 1st, 2nd, and 3rd divide trails for 

mountain biking and hiking. 

If you decide to take advantage of our beautiful weather, 

keep in mind that weather can change like the flip of a 

switch. Make sure to think ahead and dress appropriately for 

the activity. Monitor weather and above all else: be aware 

and be prepared! 
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Contact Randy@ 530-743-7979 or email randy@fletcherins.com

APRIL 2018

Election Day is Tuesday, June 5th 

The Courier is inviting candidates for Yuba County's 5th 

District Supervisor to submit paid advertisements, and in 

the May issue, Candidate Statements. 

Stay tuned, stay informed, and most of all, VOTE! 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 

RANDY FLETCHER 
Supervisor 5th District 

YUBA COUNTY 
GOVERNMENT CENTER 
915 8th Street, Suite 109 

Marysville, CA 95901 

Office: (530) 749-7510 
Cell: (530) 693-7481 
Fax: (530) 749-7353 

E-mail: rfletcher@co.yuba.ca.us 

Vote on1 Junie ,5, 201 ,8! 

WRIGHT * for the, p ,eople* 
Elled Arrton1 W mgh1t .Su.pi .rvi .or Di.stri,d 5, 

faoebook.com.- ForYu.b.:aC:ou:n: . :u. ervisor -•· 

I 

Our Elected Representatives: + 
Camptonville, Yuba County, CA 95922 

• Yuba County Supervisor Randy Fletcher (5th District) 
- rfletcher@co.yuba.ca .us, (530) 749-7510 

• California State Assemblyman James Gallagher 

(District 3) - ad03.asmrc.org, (916) 319-2003 
• California State Senator Jim Nielsen (District 4) 

- nielsen .cssrc.us, (916) 651-4004 
• US Representative John Garamendi (3rd District) 

- garamendi.house.gov (530) 329-8865 
• US Senator Kamala Harris: 

- www.harris.senate.gov (202) 224-3553 
• US Senator Dianne Feinstein : 

- www.feinstein .senate.gov (202) 224-3841 ~----------------------

~ 
Duckels 

ASSESSOR 

STEVE DUCKELS 

P.O. Box404 
Browns Valley, CA 95918 

Du eke lsfo rAss essor@g ma i I. com 
(530)933-1386 

LOST NUGGET lVIARl(ET 
Ice Cream! Cold Beer! 

Hard,vare 
Gas, Bait, Videos & 1nore 

16448 Highway 49 
Camptonville, CA 95922 

288.3339 
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Ronny Gale Boggs 
Ronny Gale Boggs passed away 

at age 71 on March 13, 2018 in 

Nevada City, surrounded by his 

loving family. He was born in 

Yuma, Arizona July 29, 1946 to 

Clifton and Alford Vohnell (Eccles) 

Boggs. 

Ron was a master carpenter, a 

craft taught to him by his father that he in turn taught to his 

oldest son, Shawn Boggs. Together Ron and Shawn worked 

on commercial and residential construction in Arizona, 

Nevada, and California for over 25 years. They specialized in 

restoring historic structures in Virgin ia City and Grass Valley 

in the later part of Ron's career. 

Ron got his first taste of placer gold mining in the early 

1970s. Th is became a lifelong hobby and passion, spending 

many vacations on the Middle and North Yuba Rivers. He and 

his family settled in Camptonville in 2002, enjoying life in the 

Sierra foothills and gold dredging on their mining claim on 

the North Yuba River. 

Ron was preceded in death by his wife of 44 years, 

Merlene E. (Koch) Boggs, and his brother, Clifton Steve 

Boggs. He is survived by his children: Shawn Steven Boggs, 

Ron Clifton Boggs, and Krista Boggs-Piot, step daughter Cinde 

Best, and beloved dog Frodo. Ron spent the last six years of 

his life in a loving relationship with Kim Koons of Nevada City. 

He will be greatly missed by all who knew him. 

\ , ,~ r,{1~~ , 

Gentleman Farmer 
Camptonville Rooter 
(Former Dirty Rotten Politician) 

P.O. lo 366 

Challenge. CA 9S925 
(W) 61s-m2 

,_J 

LJ I IN 

Treating the IIWK>le Person by integrating comprehensive 
medical, dental and behavioral health care since 1982 

Med iCa l, Medicare and most insurances are accepte d 

Sl iding Fee Discounts are available fo r those who qualify 

Serving You at 2 locations: 
On the San Juan Ridge at: 15301 Tyfer Foote Road 530.292.3478 
In Oregon House at: 8676 Marysville Road 530.692.9073 

Willow Cre,ek 
Campground 

In tire Ceute,- ot <iahl Cow.tll'J' 
& • 

The Tahoe ratin11al Fore. t 
' ,1bin · Tenr .'i1e · RV .'pate 

Ba th h u. e- · L. tore- · ll:trn 
Bundled Firewood · Propirne 

Fan ii. Campi.ng · Retn•:-tt!. · Reunion 
{.el br.1tions · Miu. 1c Ve1rne · \'outh C:impin 

Phone 530-288-0646 Toll Free 877-90 -7191 
Fax 530-.288-3595 

H548 Hig way 49, Camptonville, CA 95922 PO Box 158 

website: willowcreekcampgroun .net 
email: office@wiHowcreekcampground .net 

Indian Valley Outpost Update 
By Karla Gardner 

Hey there Friends and Neighbors! Time to shake off the 

old winter blues. Your favorite backyard vacation destination 

is re-opening for the 2018 season, beginning with weekends, 

on Friday, May 25th, at 8am. From July 2nd - September 5th, 

we will be open seven days a week. The restaurant will open 

at 11am for lunch. Dinner is from 4:30 - 8pm. 

We will no longer offer breakfast, but our "Best Burger 

Ever!" will be served all day. We will still have a salad and 

burger bar, homemade soup and pie and specials as well as 

our delicious dinner dishes. The Pub will be open 8am to 9pm 

or game over. The store will also be open 8am to 9pm for all 

of your beer, ice, firewood, and camping supplies. 

Check our website for lodging availability for RV sites, 

cabins, and tepees. Come on out for some old fashioned fun 

and bring your lawn chairs to see free outdoor movies on 

Friday and Saturday nights. Movies are listed on our web 

site: www.indianvalleyoutpostresort.com 

Happy Trails, Karla and Dave Gardner 

.. a~ w~e, --p/,:,rn,cvi,e,,>, e,,t,e, _,,,,de, 

& --p/,:,rn,cvi,e,,>, e,,t,e, ~ .. 

Restaurant 
Bar 

Store 
Cabins & Tepees 

RV Sites 

www.indianvalleyoutpostresort.com 
IVOResorthwy49@g mail .com 
Dave & Karla Gardner Proprietors ~ 

• 
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Food Distribution in the

Yuba County Foothills

The Foothill Food Pantry:

Located at the Lake Francis Grange in Dobbins

Thursdays from 1 2 – 1 :30pm

(Except we’re closed the week of USDA distributions)

April 5th, 1 2th, & 26th

May 3rd, 1 0th, 24th, & 31 st

The USDA Commodities Food Bank:

Located at Wil low Glen Restaurant, Oregon House

The 3rd Tuesday: 9 - 1 0:30am

April 1 7th & May 1 5th

Distributed by The Gleaners.

Also in Nevada County:

Food Bank, North San Juan Community Center

The 3rd Thursday, 8am

April Camptonville School Calendar 
April 2 

April 11 

April 18 

April 19 

April 25 

April 26 

School back in session/Make-up Snow Day 

Awards Assembly, 8:45am 

Staff Development Minimum Day, 

12:45pm dismissal 

Kindergarten Schedule, 8:25am - 12:45pm 

Staff Development Minimum Day, 

12:45pm dismissal 

Kindergarten Schedule, 8:25am - 12:45pm 

School Board Meeting, 6pm 

Sacramento Zoo Field Trip, Grades K-1-2 

Rice's Crossing Field Trip, Grades 3-8 

Family Learning Night, 5:30 - 6:30pm 

Save the Date! 

May 18 Talent Show, 5pm, Rebel Ridge Organics -

Alternative time and location will be 

announced in case of bad weather. 

" co <J YUBA COUNTY OFFICE OF EDUCATION 

• 

Camptonvillc Union School District 
.,_ .A P.O. Box 278 

• • 16585 School Stre<t 
* • Camptonvilk, CA 95922 .. . 

SANDY ROSS 
.(. 1 F o ~ ~ Superintendent/Principal 

Phone: (530)288-3277 
Fax:(530)288-0805 
Email: sross@cvillc.kl2.ca.us 

HELP& HOPE 
For Emergencies ..... .. First Call 911 

(All area codes are 530 unless specified) 

CA Rural Legal Assistance (Yuba Co) ---742-5191 
Camptonville: 

•AA ------------288-1001 
• Community Center Information ------ 288-5016 
• Elementary School-------288-3277 
• Post Office----------288-3348 
• Resource Center (CCP) ------288-9355 
• USFS (Yuba River Ranger District) ----- 288-3231 
•Vol.Fire Department -------288-3303 

CoRR (Community Recovery Resources) ----- 273-9541 
Domestic Violence: 

• Casa de Esperanza Hot Line (Yuba Co) -- 674-2040 
• DVSAC Crisis Line (Nevada Co) ---272-3467 

KNCO 830 AM (Nevada Co) ------477-5626 
KUBA 1600 AM (Yuba Co) ------673-5400 
KVMR 89.5 FM (Nevada Co)------265-9555 
Legal Center for Seniors (Yuba) -----742-8289 
Mental Health 24 hr Crisis Line (Yuba Co) --- 673-8255 
NAMI -Support for Mental Illness ----272-4566 
OES - Office of Emergency Services (Yuba Co) 749-7520 
PG&E Outage Line -------- 800-743-5000 
Red Cross of NE California ------673-1460 
Road Conditions CalTrans----- 800-427-7623 
Sheriff (Yuba Co) 

• Emergency-------------911 
• Non-Emergency --------749-7777 

Supervisor Randy Fletcher (Yuba Co) ------ 749-7510 
(Contact Editor for add itio ns o r co rrectio ns) 

Camptonville Post Office Hours: llam-lpm & 1:45-3:45pm, M - F 

Empower Edacatlon 

YUBA COUNTY OFFICE OF EDUCATION 

935 14th Street, Marysville, CA 95901 
www.yubacoe.org 

FRANCISCO REVELES, Ed.D. 
Superintendent of Schools 

Phone: (530) 749-4855 Fax: (530) 741-6500 
E-mail: francisco .reveles@yubacoe.k12.ca .us 

Foothill Food Pantry Breakfast 
Fundraiser, April 21st! 

Come to the Alcouffe Community Center on April 21st 

from 8:30 - 10am for our Foothill Food Pantry Breakfast 

Fund raiser! It's on Marysville Road in Oregon House, 

across from the fire station. Adults get two each: scrambled 

eggs, pancakes, sausage, and bacon, with fresh fruit salad 

and your beverage for $8.00 per person! Kids 11 and under 

get half that for $4.00 each. Tickets will be sold at the door. 



Planning an Event?

Check the Online CommunityCalendar for open dates
andget your event posted early to avoid possible

conflicts! (www.camptonville.com)

The Camptonville Courier 
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Bullards Bar spillway and rainbow! 

~ 111,,,da;- APRIL 2018 Community Calendar 
~ The Camptonville Calendar is online at www.Camptonville.com. ~ -... 

To add local events to the calendar, send an invitation from your electronic calendar or email to: calendarcville@gmail.com with 
event title, date, time, recurrence, location, event description, cost, contact phone and email for more information. 

~ 2 ~ ~ Or leave a message for Jesse Golden at 925-297-5375.~ ~ ,;1 ~£V~ 

>.:-1~ ~ ~ ~~ ~~ Y'. ~ ~ fa ~ ~{;,' ~ Q /4'.'Zf 
April 7 & 8 - Burgee Dave's Fundraiser (pg 3) p~ ~ 1 ~ 
April 15 - Historical Society meeting (pg 3) Save the Dates! ~ 
April 21- Foothill Food Pantry Fundraiser (pg 11) May 5 - Cinco de Mayo Celebration (pg 5) ~4 RrH 

April 22 - Earth Day Celebration (pg 2) May 19 - Plant Sale & Flea Market (pg 5) 
April 22- Cemetery Clean-Up (pg 3) 
April 28 - Three Generations Trio concert (pg 5) On-Going WEEKLY Events 

CCC= Camptonville Community Center 

On-Going MONTHL V Events 
(Call first to verify meeting times before attending) 
CCP Board - Meets 2nd Wednesday, 3 pm 

Resource Center. Contact: 288-9355 
CCSD Board - Meets 4th Monday, 6:30 pm, CV School 

Contact: 288-3421 or 288-3676 
School Board - Meets 3rd Wednesday, 5 pm, at CV School 

Contact: 288-3277 

Tuesdays: Community Lunch, 12-1 pm, NSJ Center 
USDA Food Bank, Oregon House, April 17 (see pg 11) 
Yoga, 5:30 pm, Camptonville School Gym 
Camptonville Fire Dept Trainings, 6-9 pm, Fire Hall 

Thursdays: Yoga, 10 am, CCC 
Foothill Food Pantry, Dobbins, April 5, 12, & 26 (see pg 11) 
Food Bank, 3rd Thurs, North San Juan Center (see pg 11) 
AA Meeting, 5:30-6:30 pm, C'ville Resource Center 

Saturdays: Coffee @ The Center, 10 am-noon, CCC 




